
FOR OPEN MIC, 2016: 
The Circle of Life, by Beverly Friend 
 
When Chinese Professor Xu Xin lived with us, we attended the funeral of a 
dear friend's mother. On that occasion, the words we exchanged provided a 
cultural shock. He said that in China mourners would have been sadder. I 
responded that most of us did not know the woman and were honoring her 
son. In addition, she had lived to a ripe old age. He replied that it was 
worse for an old person to die than a young one. After all, she had spent 
more time on earth and had greater ties. I thought I had misunderstood him 
and asked, "Which would cause you greater pain, the death of your father 
or the death of your son?" He said, "Why the death of my father. I could 
always have another son but where would I get another father?" I was 
stunned, having always felt nothing was worse than a child's death. Later, 
I learned that my belief was as alien to him as his was to me. 
 
Recently, Xu lost his own mother, at the age of 91. Although I have 
visited China seven times over the last 30 years, I only met her once. But 
it was memorable. What a vibrant woman, a spry 70-year-old bustling in her 
kitchen to prepare a feast for us. We dined on pigeons raised by Xu's 
brother. Xu strongly resembled his mother, and had her energy. At that 
time, she was quite involved with a senior choir. She had been a major 
influence in his life, and the life of his siblings and I know how much he 
and they will miss her. 
 
This has been the year for the loss of amazing women. It also marks the 
death of my dear friend and neighbor Claire Blumenthal Miller, also 91. 
When I met this intrepid, wise and witty redhead, she was just Claire 
Blumenthal. Amazingly, at the age of 86 she married Bernie Miller. I will 
never forget that wedding or the rabbi who advised, "Don't count the days; 
make the days count." They certainly did, and she and Bernie have had five 
glorious years together. 
 
Both women were role models for how to live a life fully. 
 
The third person I listed for Yizkor prayers this year was far younger. My 
cousin Matthew Pass was only 25. He was the great grandson of one of my 
mother's brothers, one of my favorite uncles.  I had only met Matt once, 
when visiting relatives who had remained in Canada. We had kept in touch,  
mostly through an internet scrabble game where we kibitzed over our 
answers. He was so lively, full of humor and joy, and planned to visit us 
this summer when he was so suddenly cut off. 
 
I carry these three in my heart this Yom Kipper, but life does go on. When 



my granddaughter Margaux became pregnant, she asked if it would be OK to 
name her baby after me. While honored, I also hesitated. In Jewish 
tradition, this is done only for the dead, not the living. Well, this is 
not entirely true for all Jews. While Ashkenazi do not name for the 
living, Sephardics do. I would become Sephardic! And I waited for Bevyn -- 
a name similar to Beverly -- to be born. Sometimes I felt a stab of fear. 
Would we both be permitted to be on earth at the same time? Then, I 
recalled that my own husband had been named for his father. 
 
In August, my namesake arrived, brightening all our lives. I can hold my 
first great grandchild, look into her eyes, muse about her future, and say 
prayers to live long enough for her to at least remember me. I hope to 
relate family history, and explain what those who have gone before have 
meant to us.  And so, in this circle of life, we all forge on, remembering 
the past, living in the present, and hoping to leave our mark on the 
future.	


